Ospringe Parish Council 

_____________________________________________________________________

The Annual Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 2nd May 2012 in Whitehill Chapel, Painter’s Forstal.  The meeting commenced at 8.30pm.

Present:

A Keel – Chairman



J Dean-Kimili 



B Flynn

A Gillatt

C Hudson



R Simmons



R Taylor

L Melville – Clerk

Apologies:
Cllr A Bowles 

Cllr C Prescott


The meeting was attended by a local resident and the Chairman adjourned the meeting so the resident could speak about issues at Brogdale, particularly to do with operating hours, illegal burning of trade waste and use by commercial businesses of the bottle bank.  The clerk had written to Swale about the bonfires, on behalf of residents, and as a result of residents’ phone calls Michael Moss attended and asked for one of the bonfires to be extinguished.  It seems that many problems would be resolved by employing a site manager, which Brogdale does not have. It was agreed that the clerk would write to Michael Moss, environmental enforcement officer with Swale BC about the use of bonfires for burning illegal waste, and also to George Webb Finn the land agents asking them to arrange to remove the bottle bank which is being used for trade waste and the noise of which is creating a nuisance for local residents.  The Chairman thanked the resident and then reconvened the meeting.
49/12
Election of Officers – Nomination of Andrew Keel as Chairman was made by Cllr Hudson, seconded by Cllr Gillatt.  Cllr Keel accepted and thanked the Council for their continuing confidence.  Nomination for Colin Hudson as Vice Chairman was made by Cllr Keel, seconded by Cllr Taylor.  It was agreed that Cllrs Simmons and Hudson would remain KALC representatives.  Cllr Dean-Kimili to be Tree Warden. Cllr Simmons and Cllr Taylor are the Lorenden Trust parish council representatives.  Cllr Flynn appointed as parish council webmaster.
50/12
Signing of Minutes – All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted on 4th April 2012.
51/12
Matters Arising

Willow Farm lorry advertising –Clerk to write to Peter Hinckesman at Swale BC offering the assistance of parish councillors in photographically monitoring the site with dates, to be used as evidence so that the matter can be resolved.


Land opposite Woodside – the Chairman had not yet been able to meet with the landowner but will attempt to do so very shortly.

Diamond Jubilee and Beacon – the Chairman reported that village preparations are progressing well. The brazier has been ordered and the street party is going ahead, the road closure order is in hand, and sponsorship is being sought from local supermarkets and others.


Swale Core Strategy Consultation – the deadline for comments is 18th May and the Council is preparing its comments.
52/12
Parish Councillor Vacancies


The Chairman reported that several residents are now interested in the two parish councillor vacancies, and two residents who may be interested in applying attended the meeting.

53/12
Annual Accounts 2011-12 


The Clerk reported that the annual accounts will be audited on 25th May for sign-off at the June meeting.
54/12
Planning


SW/12/0408 – Hansletts House, Well Lane. Listed building consent for opening within wall of existing detached outbuilding. No objections.


SW/12.0449 – 2 Thatch Cottage, Water Lane.  Listed Building consent for demolition and part exposure of stud wall between kitchen and dining room. No objections.


Hartlip Parish Council had copied in the clerk to their email to the Council cabinet member for planning about the concerns they share with Ospringe about the weakness of Swale’s planning enforcement strategy.

The Clerk had circulated to councillors an email from Tony Dengate withdrawing his offer of development for the parish of the old cherry orchard site.  He had however previously emailed the parish council in August 2011 to say he no longer expected a response to that offer, and so the parish council had regarded the matter as closed.


A resident had complained to the Clerk about various wooden structures in the layby after Dawsons Row, which look untidy and encroach on other residents’ parking.  It was agreed that in the first instance the Chairman would informally speak to the person concerned.

The Clerk had been informed by a resident that the new wood yard being developed at Vicarage Lane was operating after 5pm. Clerk had asked Peter Hinckesman to investigate and to offer guidance to the Council on what would be allowed there.


Cllr Taylor noted a large cutting with pipework being built on the boundary of the parish and was asked to enquire of Belmont land agents what it was about.

55/12
Finance


A refund of VAT had been made to the Council in the sum of £823.57.

The first half year precept of £2,250 and lighting grant of £715.00 had been received.


The following payments were made in April 2012:

Allotments:


Chairman’s expenses

£63.86

Current account:

Dave Else for repairs to Forstal
£120.00


Brian Flynn for hiring of Diamond Jubilee Beacon
£120.00


The following payments were agreed to be paid at the meeting:


E Melville, Clerk’s expenses (stamps and litterpick)
£92.56


Swale BC grass cutting 2011-12
£186.60


It was agreed to keep as an ongoing matter the issue of payment in advance (April 2012-March 2013) to Whitehill Chapel for the parish council meetings.

The annual insurance notice had been received from AON.  It was agreed that before reinsuring with AON the Chairman would look at alternatives.  Cllr Hudson will suggest to Swale KALC that they ask the KALC to look at the possibilities of group contracts for insurance to see if it lowers the cost.
56/12
Correspondence

Direct Tech – street lighting maintenance costs have been increased slightly. Ken Bonner reminded the parish council that mercury lanterns are being withdrawn and may be in short supply.  Chairman and Cllr Taylor to investigate mercury lantern availability.

Sittingbourne Local Engagement Forum – notes of meeting held 3rd April 2012.

Kent County Council – email about an Emergency Flood Planning Meeting to be held at Swale House on 8th June. Clerk to pass information to Cllr Taylor.

KALC – notes of a meeting of KALC with Swale BC Chief Executive. The community infrastructure charge and localism act were discussed.


A2 Action Group – correspondence between members about further information related to the Swale transport model.


Kent Police Authority – thank you letter for taking part in the consultation on the New Kent Policing Model.


KALC – e-bulletin about various current consultations. Clerk had circulated to Councillors.


KALC – learning and development update


KALC – minutes of meeting held 5th March 2012.


Faversham LEF – ‘You Said We Did’ notes of meeting held 28th February 2012.


Local Govt Boundary Commission – draft boundary recommendations are available on the website www.lgbce.org.uk   The consultation deadline is 8th June 2012.


Citizens Advice Bureau – letter of thanks for donation


Swale Planning – invitation to Planning Briefing to be held on 10th May 7pm at Swale House. Cllr Taylor and hopefully Cllr Hudson are to attend.

The Orchid – passed to Cllr Simmons


Faversham Town Council – poster advertising the Diamond Jubilee ‘Proms in the Market Place’ to be held on 1st June at 7.00pm

57/12
Members’ Reports 


There were no members’ reports.
58/12
Any Other Business

Cllr Dean-Kimili reported that Water Lane residents are holding a Diamond Jubilee street party from 12.00 to 3pm on 4th June and there is interest in afterwards joining the festivities at Painter’s Forstal. She also reported on a break-in and car vandalism in Water Lane.
The meeting ended at 10.30 pm
Next Meeting – Wednesday 13th June 2012
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